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Dear Hon. Minister, 





I would like to request a Part II order from the MOE to secure an individual environmental assessments in regards to the North Waterloo Water Supply's Laurel Tank Well system.  The three main topics I would like to discuss are:





Fish, rare species & habitats within projected drawdown area.  





Do we need this well?





The weakness of predicting post development impacts using pre-development data. 











In regards to #1: Fish, rare species & habitats within projected drawdown area.  





The wide spread drawdown impacts are noted in the EIS reports and Hydrology Report for the Laurel Tank proposal as Figure 24: Interpreted Groundwater Drawdown in  Deep Aquifer  See Attachment 1.





Environmentally Sensitive Protected Area ESPA 17 and ESPA 19 are habitats located with the drawdown area and they have confirmed sightings of the following threatened and endangered species including:





Jefferson Salamanders: (Endangered -COSWIC)


Attachment 2 Laurel Creek Watershed Study


Attachment 3 Personal Correspondence from MNR's Ken Cornelisse to Louisette Lanteigne dated Oct. 26 2006, )


Attachment 4  Report P-07-084 dated July 2007 regarding West Side Lands  under subheading: Jefferson Salamanders





Acadian Flycatcher (Endangered) and Red Headed woodpecker (Threatened)


Attachment 4 regarding the West Side Lands Breeding Birds


Attachment 5 City of Waterloo Report RFPO-6-40


Attachment 6 Region of Waterloo Ecological and Environmental Advisory Committee report EEAC-05-001 * ALSO NOTES CONCERNS FOR FISH AND FISH HABITATS


Attachment 7 E.I.S for Owen Property located between ESPA 19/ESPA 17 as produced by Dougan and Associates. 


Attachment 8 E.I.S for West Side Lands E.I.S report regarding ESPA 19 as produced by Dougan and Associates


Attachment 9 Email from Ted Cheskey June 2006


Attachment 10: City of Waterloo Environmental Land Information Sheet regarding Schaefer's woods (ESPA 17)





Barred Owl (Endangered) Red-Shouldered Hawk, Winter Wren, Northern Water Thrush, Hairy Woodpecker and Prairie Warbler are also noted in Attachment 10.





Attachment 11:  City of Waterloo Environmental Land Information Sheet regarding the Forested Hills to give you an overview on why it qualified for ESPA status.





I went to the OMB to protect natural features of ESPA 19 via OMB appeal PL071044 where my expert ichthyologist Dr. Dean Fitzgerald and Senior Hydrologist Stan Denhoed gave sworn testimony that helped to secure full protection for the capture zones of the vernal pond habitats in ESPA 19. To view the signed off experts minutes that validated the need to protect these vernal ponds, see Attachment 12.  





Please observe Attachment 1 which clearly shows a predicted drawdown of 2-5 meters in the deep aquifer in proximity to both ESPA 19 located to the East of Wilmot Line and ESPA 17 is just to the North. Both of these areas contain primary recharge that connects directly to the deep water aquifer systems. 





With portions of primary recharge under the influence of the projected cone of depression, the vortex like formation that will happen with the withdrawal of the water for the new well, the water taking will be a steady state draw down pulling water out of these areas for years towards the well. This will result in the drying out of surface sediment and with that, there will be an augmentation of the hydrogeologic regime, plant life and biodiversity threatening both the recharge capacity and the federally protected species that lay within these areas.  Originally the forested hills was known as the Sandy Hills. Any anticipated drop of 2-5 meters, you may very well end up destroying the moisture levels supporting these old growth forests. 





For OMB case PL071044, the OMB experts minutes clearly stated the following in Exhibit 8 section 1 that: "There will be no alteration of the quality, quantity, direction or timing (hydroperiod) of groundwater or surface water regimes that currently sustains these ponded water features."





�
It also states in Exhibit 8 section 2 that:  "There shall be no adverse impacts on wetland W-12"


�



The final OMB ruling for PL071044 states: "conditions referenced in Exhibits 8 and 9 are acceptable and will stand"





�
The wording of the ruling is not permissive.  I filed a certified copy of this ruling as well as the expert's minutes with the Superior Courts in Kitchener on August 2009 and it was registered as Superior Court file C-280-10 in August 2009. If this well disrupts the hydrogeology of the vernal ponds in this area it will be considered an act in contempt of court. 


�



It is the duty of the city, the region and ministry to assure compliance to provincial law. If the augmentations take place below the ground via a draw down, it's still an augmentation non the less and a violation of the ruling. 





Attachment 13: A map showing the locations of ESPA 19 and ESPA 17 titled: Location Map Figure 1 Scoped Environmental Impact Study Doug Owen Construction Ltd.


For further information on the biodiversity of ESPA 17/19 area regarding Birds, Fish and Amphibians you may contact the following experts: 





Lyle Friesen, song bird biologist at : Wildlife.Ontario@ec.gc.ca


Ted Cheskey, Nature Canada's Manager, Bird Conservation Programs  tcheskey@naturecanada.ca


Associate Professor Tom Woodcock at Wilfrid Laurier re: Amphibians 


Dr. Dean Fitzgerald President of the Ontario Chapter of the American Fisheries Society president@afs-oc.org





Potential Impacts on drawdown must be assessed in regards to the potential impacts it could have on threatened and endangered species confirmed in the study zone of the Laurel Creek Sanitary Trunk Sewer Class EA which is sits adjacent to the boundary line of the “predicted' draw down location for the Laurel Tank Well.  I have circled the area of concern on Attachment 1 and provided a map of the existing study area for the Laurel Creek Sanitary Area in  Attachment 14. 





I have also provided the Technical Memorandum #1 Background Review Laurel Creek and Sanitary Trunk Sewer Class EA Revised October 20, 2009 which lists confirmed federally protected rare species within that study area. See Attachment 15 and keep in mind, it is located in lands directly adjacent to the “predicted” drawdown area for the Laurel Trunk well.  If drawdown alters the hydrology of forests fields or vernal ponds these areas, confirmed habitats will be at risk.   Rare species noted in the report includes the following :





Endangered


Acadian Flycatcher 


Badger 


Bobolink


Blanding's Turtle


Cerulean Warbler (Coswic)





Threatened


Chimney Swift


Red-Headed Woodpecker


Peregrine Falcon


Common Nighthawk


Eastern Meadowlark (Cossaro)





Special Concern


Hooded Warbler


Ribbon Snake


Eastern Milksnake


Southern Flying Squirrel


Woodland Vole








�
Provisions exist to protect the habitat of threatened species in the provincial Policy Statement 2005:


1 Natural Heritage


1.1 Natural features and areas shall be protected for the long term.


1.2 The diversity and connectivity of natural features in an area, and the long-term ecological function and biodiversity of natural heritage systems, should be maintained, restored or, where possible, improved, recognizing linkages between and among natural heritage features and areas, surface water features and ground water features. ��2.1.3 Development and site alteration shall not be permitted in:


significant habitat of endangered species and threatened species;


significant wetlands in Ecoregions 5E, 6E and 7E1; and


significant coastal wetlands.


1.4 Development and site alteration shall not be permitted in:


significant wetlands in the Canadian Shield north of Ecoregions 5E, 6E and 7E1;


significant woodlands south and east of the Canadian Shield2 ;


significant valley lands south and east of the Canadian Shield2;


significant wildlife habitat; and


significant areas of natural and scientific interest


unless it has been demonstrated that there will be no negative impacts on the natural features or their ecological functions.


1.5 Development and site alteration shall not be permitted in fish habitat except in accordance with provincial and federal requirements.


1.6 Development and site alteration shall not be permitted on adjacent lands to the natural heritage features and areas identified in policies 2.1.3, 2.1.4 and


unless the ecological function of the adjacent lands has been evaluated and it has been demonstrated that there will be no negative impacts on the natural features or on their ecological functions. 


When it comes to the Endangered Species Act 2007 the most current law applies . This provincial law cannot be "grandfathered" to an older, less protective version. The logic for this is due to the fact that the government views any threats to existing threatened or endangered species and their habitats as a current threat so current law stands. This information was confirmed to me by Senior MNR policy adviser Gail Jackson on October 6, 2011 as per our telephone conversation. 





Recent court cases regarding the need to protect killer whales secured a ruling that  confirmed the fate of rare species should “not be left to the discretion of politicians” that these animals must be protected by law. They need spaces to feed, breed and raise their young if their populations are going to survive and recovery. See Attachment 16. It is reasonable to state that failure to reasonably establish a recovery strategy for protected species is a matter worthy of the courts.


The Endangered Species Act protects threatened and endangered species as well as their habitats. The definition of Jefferson Salamander habitat in Ontario according to the Endangered Species Act as consolidated on July 1 2011 states: 





Jefferson salamander habitat


 For the purpose of clause (a) of the definition of "habitat" in subsection 2 (1) of the Act, the following areas are prescribed as the habitat of the Jefferson salamander:


 In the City of Hamilton, the counties of Brant, Dufferin, Elgin, Grey, Haldimand, Norfolk and Wellington and the regional municipalities of Halton, Niagara, Peel, Waterloo and York,


i. a wetland, pond or vernal or other temporary pool that is being used by a Jefferson salamander or Jefferson dominated polyploid or was used by a Jefferson salamander or Jefferson dominated polyploid at any time during the previous five years,


ii. an area that is within 300 metres of a wetland, pond or vernal or other temporary pool described in subparagraph i and that provides suitable foraging, dispersal, migration or hibernation conditions for Jefferson salamanders or Jefferson dominated polyploids,


iii. a wetland, pond or vernal or other temporary pool that,


A. would provide suitable breeding conditions for Jefferson salamanders or Jefferson dominated polyploids,


B. is within one kilometre of an area described in subparagraph i, and


C. is connected to the area described in subparagraph i by an area described in subparagraph iv, and


iv. an area that provides suitable conditions for Jefferson salamanders or Jefferson dominated polyploids to disperse and is within one kilometre of an area described in subparagraph i. O. Reg. 436/09, s. 1.


If the City, Region or developers intend to conduct a project in a manner that will harm disturb or kill threatened or endangered species or degrade their known habitats, they must by law, make a Ministry request to  ask permission to do so. This means the utilization of the Endangered Species Act section 17 2 c)  to request permission. No land augmentations in the protected area can take place without this permit. That is how the law is designed. 





According to the discussion I had with MNR senior policy advisers, the law demands that there must be a net benefit for the species. If one is killed, they must be replaced by two or more live specimens per kill and they must expand on the delineated protected habitat area to assure the improved survival rates of the remaining specimens in the area. The provincial and federal government are bound by international treaties to meet their obligations to protect biodiversity and this provincial law is to assure that conservation efforts are reasonably met.





The process to secure a kill permit must pass through several review agencies and signing officers. A single application can take up to 7 years before a permit is issued. It  must be signed three times by various review agencies including  MNR staff, the deputy minister, the MNR ministers and others. Prior to the issuance of permit the request be posted on the Environmental Bill of Rights Registry for public comment.  ALL alternative designs submitted by city planners, developers AND the public can be reviewed at this phase and the decision that best balances needs of the threatened/endangered species and planning needs can be implemented. If there is no reasonable way to secure a net benefit of the species, the request will be denied. 





In regards to this proposed well system, I see no mention of Jefferson salamanders, Acadian Flycathers or the other rare species in the AECOM study at all in spite of the fact I provided emails and attended openhouses out of concern for their habitats. Why is that? 





Many of the rare species rely upon surface water features fed by both surface and groundwater features. We cannot negate the risks that drawdown can have on shallow vernal ponds or on fish communities in regards to the presence of window recharge areas in Clair Creek. 





Until AECOM acknowledge the fact that the rare animals exist within the study area and on adjacent lands,  we cannot reasonably quantify the risks. This is an urgent issue. These are provincially and federally protected species and we are bound by international agreements to protect them. They will not survive without our assistance. We must not jeopardize their ability to survive or their habitats simply because we didn't take the time to to note they are here when there is a wealth of data from multiple sources to prove they are.  I shared my knowledge of these animals with AECOM and regional officials as noted in Attachment 25 and other correspondences. I went to the region and spoke with their hydrology staff about this.  There is no plausible deniability on their part. 





I went to the OMB to protect these creatures and I won protection that protects both the groundwater and surface water that sustains habitats.  I secured concessions because I proved the initial data was flawed. Unfortunately it appears AECOM is using the pre OMB flawed data to try and justify their well predictions. This is an outstanding significant environmental issue, when flawed data is used to protect post development impacts without securing reasonable studies based on the best and most current information.  It is  also outstanding significant environmental issue when rare species in a study area are simply ignored. We need to secure a review of this issue. 





Questions


How will vernal ponds and fish habitats be reasonably protected from adverse impacts of drawdown? 


Which ponds will be monitored and when? 


Will creek studies be done at the optimal time to view the fish populations?


What is the frequency for monitoring and for how many years will it continue? 


Thare are numerous reports, emails, EIS reports, OMB data citing the fact that rare species are in the area of study yet AECOM appears to not acknowledge this information. Why is that? 


Will their be species recovery strategies implemented in accordance with the Species at Risk Act and the Ontario Endangered Species Act? 


Are permits being sought using the Endangered Species Act section 17 2c)? 


Who is responsible for compliance to assure protocols to protect rare species are being properly implemented?


Will the public have access to the monitoring data without having to use Freedom of Information? If so, how do we access the information?


What kinds of tests will be conducted on the creeks and ponds and will it include benthic data,  amphibian and mollusk monitoring? 


What remediation will take place should water volumes drop?


Who is responsible for doing the studies? 


How much money is allocated for the monitoring programs and who pays for it?  





Environmental Commissioner of Ontario, Gord Miller which was stated during the recent release of the Ontario Biodiversity Report. He states, "The federal government has promised, during the current International Decade for Biodiversity, to conserve biodiversity on behalf of all Canadians." It is imperative that the Government of Ontario acts quickly and come up with a plan to implement those commitments.  This requires a new Biodiversity Strategy. Rhetoric alone will not suffice.”





In regards to Issue #2: Do we need this well? 





Waterloo Region’s residents, businesses and municipalities used under 149,000 cubic metres of water per day in 2009, down from 165,000 nine years earlier, according to a report from the Region of Waterloo. And that’s despite an expanding population that has added an extra 75,000 residents here since 2001. Details are in an article published by The Record written on March 21, 2011 titled “Region's water use dropping despite growth” as seen in Attachment 17.


�
�In Mannheim, crews are draining 2.5 million litres a day straight from the aquifer into a creek because there is a water surplus.  If treated, this amount of water would meet the demand of 8,900 residents at home and at work. This information was published in The Record on December 23, 2011 in an article titled, “ Mixed messages on water conservation”. See Attachment 18.


Even with surplus water, water rates are rising to address the fact that the Region is locked into fixed rates for water treatment and distribution. This is noted in the Waterloo Chronicle article “Water consumption declining, but rates are on the rise” as published on Feb. 13, 2012. See Attachment 19.


In Waterloo Region, we have seen great transitions in recent years including the closure of major water using processing and manufacturing companies including: Schneider's food-processing plants in Kitchener and Ayr, Frame, BF Goodrich and MTD products. These firms are being replaced with innovation companies with a strong focus on knowledge and service industries. This is noted in the Record article titled “Innovation district a positive step to boost region's economy” as published on February 17, 2012. See Attachment 20. The shift in local industry is  moving away from heavy water users and this will further increase our current water budget surplus.


Many firms in our area such as Red Brick Brewery, have already implemented programs to conserve water by way of distillation to reclaim both water and solvents for processing to save running costs and many others are doing the same.  Here is a Record article published on May 20 2011 showing how car washing industries, local businesses, schools, multi unit apartment units, and large firms such as Toyota, Canadian-General Tower, Frito-Lay,  Chicopee Manufacturing, Weston Bakery and even Chicopee Tube Park are all doing their part to reduce their local municipal water use. See the Record article titled “ Cambridge car wash spends $250,000 to save water” in Attachment 21


Thomas Schmidt, the Commissioner of Transportation and Environmental Services for the Regional Municipality of Waterloo presented a power point presentation at the GRCA Watershed Forum in 2011 to illustrate that in spite of growth, Waterloo Region has successfully reduced it's overall water use. See Attachment 22. Clearly this demonstrates the fact that the Region is dealing with water surplus and is expecting to see further water reduction in the days ahead. 


The Region of Waterloo is initiating the 2011 Water Supply Master Plan Update that will account for recent trends in water demand and water supply. The result of this study will be an updated, comprehensive master plan to identify preferred strategies for both the short term (10 to 20 years) and long term (30 to 40 years). The study will also identify the individual projects required to implement these strategies, and prioritize these projects based on need.


�
At this time of global fiscal duress, taxpayers do not want money squandered on projects not needed by the community nor should we allow our municipality to squander it's water resources based on outdated date projections of need.  Until we can reasonably demonstrate a need for the water we should not commit to approving  large infrastructure projects like the Laurel Tank Well. We have a duty to wisely manage our resources with frugality to support not only the needs of our current generation, but to secure the long term water supply for generations to come and in my view, the Laurel Tank well's data regarding projected water demands simply do not reflect the current reality. 





The initial model of need used to justify the project fails to have regard towards the enormous water conservation efforts made by the Region, consumer and corporate water users and the enormous potential we have to further with that approach.  AECOM is looking for a location of a well opposed to finding an alternative solution to meet the future water needs. Conservation appears to be out of their scope of study.  I fear if we squander our water well potentials now, it could compromise our community's ability to grow in the days ahead and this is an outstanding significant environmental issue that cannot be resolved through the class environmental process or discussions with the proponent because it is beyond the scope of their mandate to consider such concepts. They are offering us a do nothing or build approach without the option to do something differently without seeking new water to achieve the same goal. 





Question: 





Why are we proceeding with the approval process on a new well prior to gathering the most recent data regarding Regional water use and and supply? 


Can we defer the final decision regarding this well until after the completion of the Water Management Strategy update? If no, please explain the reason. 


How much more money will taxpayers have to pay to cover the running costs of this new facility and will user fees cover those costs? If not, how much of a deficit annually are we planning to create by opening this well?  


Is it reasonable for us to establish a debt based venture at a time when the province is asking municipalities to save money?


How much water have corporations in Waterloo Region saved by implementing water efficiency strategies over the last 5 years? 


How much water surplus does the Region have with the closure of Schneider's in Kitchener and Ayr, Frame, BF Goodrich and MTD products?


Have citizen, corporate efforts and the closure of manufacturers resulted in enough water savings to offset the need for this new well? 


Isn't it cheaper to simply invest in improvements for managing municipal water resources with strong focus on conservation than it is to build new wells? 


Do we need this well to keep taps running? 


If we don't need the water, why build the well? 





�



Regarding issue #3 The weakness of predicting post development impacts using pre-development data.





In the protected Laurel Tank well head zone there is construction currently underway in the Owen property and in the West Side Lands. Both areas contain primary recharge. The West Side Lands capture zones have been dramatically altered changing flow and flow rates of water heading to ESPA 19. Surface water that once flowed to window recharges in Clair Creek are now being sent to the south and stored in SWM ponds.  On the Owen property and West Side Lands, vegetation has been removed and soil compacted affecting the infiltration capacity of these areas. Wilmot Line has been paved right up until the end of the Vista Hills property boundary to the north. Recharge areas and infiltration levels for the projected wells have already been affected by pre-development construction activities. To view maps of the 


primary recharge that used to connect to deep water aquifers on these sites as well as conflicting data regarding the hydrology of the Owen property, please view Attachment 23. Sometimes the outdated data being used by developers does not reflect the best and most accurate data. 





CORRESPONDENCE





I shared concerns regarding the issues of this well. I attended openhouses and wrote emails. Here are brief summaries of the discussions: 





December 1, 2008 I wrote an email to the Region and AECOM staff re: rare Species, and the need for better water management vs. new infrastructure: See Attachment 24.





December 13, 2008 I wrote an email noting how experts voiced concerns with how the methods used for well testing along Erbsville Road may harm specimens or degrade habitats. I spoke of my discussions with Regional staff and how I was met with a somewhat adversarial response when I spoke about the potential adverse impacts to habitats as well as risk to private wells within the wellhead area.  The response from  Lisa Lachuta at the region is also included with this attachment. See Attachment 25. Ms. Lachuta's response dated December 17 2008 stated monitoring will be done on wetland areas and creeks during the test, that the MNR, GRCA and MOE were consulted. 





On January 14, 2009 I shared concerns regarding the potential road paving of Wilmot Line raising concerns of chloride loadings and how new housing may affect water volumes and water quality.  I provided photos of multiple fuel spills that took place during the construction of Columbia Forest Subdivision and Laurel Creek Village both located within the well study area.  I included photos of flooding that took  place along Wilmot Line in the spring. See Attachment 26. In addition I will include city council minutes regarding the fuel spills that took place from City of Waterloo Council Meeting June 24,2002





On January 22 2009 I sent an email stating that we should not rely on pre-development data to determine water volumes. I stated how Columbia Forest, in spite of impervious surface limitation suffered from water budget losses and spoke of the broken water main issues we had. 25 year old pipes, meant to last for 100 years broke because they sank in the muck under the roadway. Road crews had no idea the area was primary recharge and they underestimated the water volumes that happen in the spring. I provided photos of local erosion issues and stated more data to mitigate risks is needed. See Attachment 27. 





The response from Ms. Lachuta dated Jan. 27, 2009 is Attachment 28. She states the purpose of the project is to evaluate the long term sustainability of each of the sites, which includes long term impacts and stated that each person is to maintain their due diligence in reporting any inappropriate environmental actions. 





On January 28 2009, I wrote back stating that the most serious issue is still unresolved.  Development is scheduled to take place within the wellhead area, (West Side Lands, Owen property etc.) so we should defer the test until this area is fully developed or stop development now to make sure development numbers stay consistent. If we project long term water budget using pre-development numbers we create a pro-development bias and it's grounds for liability.  See Attachment 29.





On February 3 2009, Ms. Lachuta responded stating that developers are required to prove through a detailed watershed study that there will be no net changes to infiltration rates. See Attachment 30.





On February 9 2009, I wrote back speaking of in the West Side Lands they were going to deplete surface water features to recharge groundwater volumes. How chloride levels had a zero margin of error to exceed the max. levels.  How home builders are encroaching upon primary recharge areas. Developers have no legal jurisdiction to implement impervious surface limits or prohibit residents from adding sidewalks, patios. sheds and widened driveways. The email is Attachment 31. Current strategies are failing to protect water volumes and water quality in regards to impervious surfaces, road salt management and roof runoff and I provided this information to the Region and AECOM in Attachment 32 along with an email from MNR minister Donna Cansfield confirming that roof runoff systems are not working properly.  I also raised concerns about the toxicity of roof runoff and provided supporting documentation to prove it is not clean water that is coming from these systems. 





February 10, 2009 I sent an email regarding road salt that was being used on Wideman Road in spite of  prohibitions to release salt along this ecologically sensitive roadway. The salt was evident in photos I took of the snowbanks and it was discolouring the snow  that was going downhill  towards primary recharge areas, wetlands and the cold water trout fishery of Monastery Creek.  Attachment 33.


February 18 2009, Ms. Lachuta responds saying developers are required to comply with long term monitoring but the monitoring reports can be requested through the city but I may need to request the documents using Freedom of Information. See Attachment 34. 





February 18 2009, I stated that the predevelopment data being used to justify the development of the Owen Property subdivisions was using hydrogeological data that conflicts with the current maps produced by the Region of Waterloo. That the outdated data states there is no primary recharge on site but current maps show otherwise  See Attachment 35 for the email regarding the concern and the map can be seen in Attachment 24.





February 25 2009, Ms Lachuta responds saying that the Owens lands are within the draft regional recharge area however this does not impact the sensitivity categorization according to the Regional Official Plan which only formally recognizes well head protection sensitivity areas. This letter confirms, in my view that we are not yet adequately protecting the primary recharge areas which are the main source of 75% of Waterloo Region's water supply.  Attachment 36. 





February 25 2009, I forwarded Ms. Lachuta a correspondence I sent to solicitor Barry Horasko regarding concerns of insufficient data in regards to the Owen Property EIS.  The  email was brief, Attachment 37, but document I provided her was rather long but is available upon request. I shared it to flag the weakness of the EIS data regarding rare species, fish and hydrogeology of the Owen property area.  





Questions: 





Are salt mitigation strategies currently working to keep road salt off Wideman Road and sensitive recharge areas?  





Does the current “predicted” impacts regarding the Laurel Trunk Well  have regard that salt mitigation strategies might not actually work and that we might be facing much higher chloride levels that previously predicted?





What are the projected chloride loadings for all of the subdivisions still under construction within the draw down area and how is this predicted to impact the water quality heading to the well?  





Is it reasonable to predict salt impacts in the absence of actual post development data? 





What happens if chloride levels heading to the new well, exceed MOE recommended levels? Would we have to find a new well again?  





Are roof infiltrations systems currently an effective way to assure that there is no net loss to water resources or water quality? 





Are the current data projections relying on the functionality of roof runoff water volumes as part of the overall water budget predictions?





Is it reasonable for developers and municipalities to use impervious surface limits to justify building over top primary recharge areas when they have no legal jurisdictional authority over such matters? 





Do smaller driveways work to reduce the number of cars in a neighbourhood? Are they reducing or increasing risk to water quality? 





If a private wells or farmland goes dry as a result of the draw down from the Laurel Tank, who is liable? 





I live over top primary recharge in Columbia Forest and and experts have told me my home is literally floating over top the water table. Should draw down deplete the pressure under our homes and they start to shift or we get sinkholes, what measures are in place to address and mitigate harm to person or property? Can we even monitor for such events or is it simply a matter of wait and see? 





Who's liable should homes face structural issues as a result of the drawdown? Will we be forced to live in unsafe structures or will the city buy our houses back?





Can we wait until development in the area is fully completed until we assess the risks and give approval for this well system? If not, please explain why it's reasonable to not wait until we have that data. 





In closing, 





I have reviewed many reports across Canada that do not show spring thaw water levels, 12 month creek studies, proper bore hole depths and many reports that lack regard for sediment composition or protection of natural recharge areas. Test times for endangered species sometimes happen outside the optimal viewing periods and sometimes data is so old it's no longer scientifically valid. 





The Owens hydrogeological reports completely negated the fact the entire area was primary recharge. It conflicted with the Region's own maps yet regional officials accepted the data and approved of this project in spite of public outcry. 





If the baseline data is poor and constraints are unidentified  it's an enormous risk of future costs down the road for taxpayers. Poor data often times forms a poor benchmarks so when disasters occur, you cannot predict to what extent damages have been done because the baseline data was too poor to fully understand the impacts. It makes it harder to hold firms accountable for the damages they create. Poor data based on flawed studies results in outstanding significant environmental issues that cannot be resolved through the class environmental process. 





Often developer paid for studies becomes the primary baseline data for our conservation authorities and that opens an enormous risk when we are ill informed of the situations that exist in the post development stages. It would not be unreasonable to think that perhaps some of the firms conducting EIS studies may stand to profit by underestimating risk. Should things go wrote they benefit from remediation, repair or replacement of water resources.





Some folks use water removal as a way to reduce ecological constraints. I've personally witnessed a farmer destroying his wetland with a tractor. I've seen ponds removed by syphon during the years of EIS studies. I've seen new culverts drain ponds. I wouldn't be surprised if a well could do the same. I've seen too many incidents around here like that. I have plenty of photos and videos to prove this. 





Meanwhile scientists often stay silent, choosing to opt out of their civil right of public participation for fear of retribution by the professional community, institutions or our current government.  If people speak out they might have funding cut or loose their jobs. If they have the courage to show up they are quickly accused of being biased therefore they are unable to  represent the matter objectively. It's a catch 22. This sort of situation is not conducive to a proper democratic process that fosters dialogue and debate to achieve the best solutions. It weakens the processes and hampers the discovery of solutions that could potentially benefit all parties. If our experts are not able to speak, than we've failed to protect their civil liberties and we lose the chance to benefit from the gift of knowledge and experience they have to offer. That's a horrible situation. It must change. 





It is clear that in this age, we need to secure a better means of protecting the identity of professionals who wish to speak without public disclosure of their identities. The need is also there to regulate reasonable test times, methods and uniform systems of measurements to add clarity to planning processes and to assure that proper test times and methods are used at the appropriate time of the year. We need it mandated by law. We need to assure reasonable benchmark data is produced. 





We must give equal weight to examine the potential for the implementation of better water conservation strategies as a reasonable way to provide the additional water instead of relying on big infrastructure projects. Investing in water efficiency is not a do nothing approach. It takes planning and should be equally represented as a viable option. 





I would like to be able to ask: Could extending our current water ban for a longer duration of time divert the need for a new well? The problem is, such ideas may be considered outside the scope for consideration because conservation strategies are not being presented or discussed as an option even though it would be reasonable to have such discussions to mitigate costs and risks as part of the overall planning for such projects. 





We can't reasonably predict long term sustainability of any water well if construction activities are still taking place within the capture zones nor should we give blind faith to developers to look out for the public interest. It has been my experience that many of the proposed mitigation strategies do not actually work and the plans to protect species are not being reasonably adhered to. 





For the protection of fish habitats, rare species and our shared long term water supply, we need to make sure we used the best and most current information prior to finalizing a decision on this project. It would be far more reasonable to establish long term post development impact projections after development has been completed for projects within the wellhead area. Too many variables exist that can dramatically alter the current predicted results. With houses floating on the water table, significant environmental effects, structural integrity issues are possible and we need to make sure all factors are reasonably considered with the best monitoring and best data to mitigate risk. 





Yours in good faith. 














Louisette Lanteigne
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